TOWN OF ORFORD
Board of Selectmen

Meeting Minutes

September 28, 2016
MEMBERS PRESENT:  Anne Duncan Cooley, John Adams, David Smith
OTHERS PRESENT:  Steve Allen, Cicely Richardson, Rick Shreve, Mark Blanchard, Sheri Clifford 
I. Call Meeting to Order
The meeting was called to order at 5:30 PM
Steve Allen - Assessor
Allen reviewed four updated applications for current use and reported each had been thoroughly reviewed and now required Board signatures before being sent to the Register of Deeds.
Allen reported having completed 188 of the 260 parcels for the 2016 cyclical work.  He plans on finishing by the end of October.

Adams asked Allen to explain the assessment total for 17 Wheeler House Drive.  It was confusing that the total did not reflect what was reported for the building, features, and land total.  Allen explained the total also reflected the second page of the property card and the final total in question was correct.  Following a discussion of the Avitar software, Adams asked Allen to register a complaint with Avitar regarding this matter and be sure the Board receives a copy of this complaint.

II.  Old Business

A.  Engineering Study
Smith referred to the scope of work proposals from DeWolfe and Tim Schaal.  Cooley questioned if these proposals included what was needed for a full engineering study.  Adams stated his concern for the town office foundation as well as the structure itself.
The Board agreed that Smith would contact DeWolf about the foundation and the roof of the town office, as he has already inspected the building and to obtain the information in writing.

Adams stressed the importance of this study as the report will be presented at town meeting and any necessary warrant articles generated will be part of the 2017 warrant.
Smith will report at the next meeting.

B. Primex – Steel Decking Claim
Cooley reported on the review of Primex insurance policy and the Archertown Bridge over Newcomb Hollow construction contract. Primex is not allowing a claim for the used steel decking that was.  Cooley requested the Board’s permission to have the Town Attorney write to Primex to request action on this matter.  The Board agreed.

C. Board Reports
Cooley reported she had executed the Historic Preservation Easement on the Roger’s House and it was sent to the Preservation Alliance and Jennifer Goodman for signature.
The Conservation Commission has scheduled the Mason Pond Celebration for Saturday, October 1, 2016, Cooley encouraged all to attend.

Smith reported a boxholder requesting new membership and the need for alternates on the Planning Board until town meeting was not completed.  He explained minutes were not being posted for the Planning Board and the budget has nearly been exhausted due to the McLaughry floodplain issue.  Smith requested a copy of the current expenses be sent to acting chair, Andy Schwaegler.

Smith stated he has met with the Cemetery Commission regarding their 2017 budget requests.

Adams reported he received notice from DuBois & King who are proceeding with a scope and fee for design services for the Archertown Bridge over Jacobs Brook.  The study phase will begin soon as the State has authorized the study phase to go forward and the Town will be reimbursed for the State’s share once the study is complete.

Adams reviewed the Upper Valley Ambulance meeting and how they have reconfigured scheduling in an effort to hold down costs.

D. Other
Cooley asked Smith how the cleanup of the Roger’s House was going.  Smith stated the sweeping was complete and the bags of paint chips were in the basement.

Adams asked about the status of cleanup on the outside of the property.  Smith will be removing brush piles and the old planter at the entrance of the property.  Adams suggested Smith submit an invoice for work which Smith will consider.
Cooley announced the Roger’s House property has been listed for sale with Sotheby’s with a request that all offers be sealed.  October 19, 2016 the Board will open and examine submitted offers and reserve the right to accept or decline any or all offers.
Adams asked that a baseline summary of the preservation easement be available for potential buyers.  Cooley will contact Jennifer Goodman with this request.

Adams stated the deadline for applicants for the open position in the highway department was September 26th.  Two resumes were received and will be reviewed by the Road Agent and Adams.

Cooley discussed the budgeting process for this year and how it will proceed.  She is working with John O’Brien on the contract for care of the community field.  Cooley asked Smith to contact Sandra Marsh about what is needed to painting the transfer station, once that is done Clifford can schedule Grafton County Correction Department to paint or stain the building in the spring.  Clifford will also contact Bill Wilson, Tree Warden, to review the possible clearing of some trees at the transfer station for easier traffic flow.
Adams will contact Arthur Graton Associates to obtain a preliminary estimation to restore to full capacity the High Bridge Road bridge.

Cooley stated she would also like to have a complete budget worksheet, which would include cost of living raises, for the November 16, 2016 meeting with the Budget Advisory Committee.

Adams suggested having appropriations and charitable donations as separate warrant articles rather than part of the working budget.  The working budget should only be what is needed to accomplish town business.  The Board agreed.

Budget Meetings are as follows:

October 19      – Agenda:  Opening of the sealed offers for the Roger’s House

                   Selectboard work session to review 2017 budget worksheet

November 2    – Selectboard & Budget Advisory Committee work session to

                           review budget worksheet

November 14  – Budget Advisory Committee submit suggested budget changes  

November 16 --  Selectboard & Budget Advisory Committee finalize budget

December   7  -- Public Hearing on 2017 Budget  
III. New Business
Blanchard stated the Trustees of Trust Funds would like to seek reimbursement of $499.49 in miscellaneous administrative expenses.  He will send a formal request in writing to the Board describing the request.
A.  Correspondence

B. Accounts Payable

The correspondence and accounts payable folders were reviewed and signed where necessary.

V.  Comments & Questions from Public

None at this time.
Approval of Minutes

The minutes of September 14, & 21 2016 were approved as amended.

A motion was made to enter into nonpublic session for an employee evaluation at 7:35 PM.  A roll call vote of member’s present was taken with a decision in the affirmative.

The Board resumed the regular meeting at 7:55 PM.  A vote was taken with a decision in the affirmative to seal the minutes of the nonpublic session.

The Board discussed scheduling the last employee evaluation.  Cooley will speak with Chief Kilmer as to his availability and then schedule the evaluation.

VI.   Adjourn

The meeting adjourned at 8:00 PM
Respectfully Submitted,
